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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES 
 

FEBRUARY 8, 2024 
 

 
A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, February 8, 2024, beginning at 
6:00 p.m. at the Conway Town Office, Conway, NH. Those present were: Chair, Benjamin 
Colbath; Selectmen’s Representative, Steven Porter; Vice Chair, Ailie Byers; Secretary, Erik 
Corbett; Eliza Grant; Bill Barbin; Mark Hounsell; Town Planner, Ryan O’Connor; and Assistant 
Planner, Holly Whitelaw. Alternate Ted Phillips was in attendance. 
 
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to approve the minutes of January 25, 
2024, as written. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
AGENDA OUT-OF-ORDER 
 
Ms. Grant made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to take the agenda out of order to discuss 
Huntington Ravine Management Co., Inc. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS  
 
Huntington Ravine Management Co., Inc./Tuckerman Brewing Company (File #NA24-02) 
Kate Richardson of Bergeron Technical Services appeared before the Board. Kirsten Neves and 
Nic Stanciu were in attendance.  This is a request to allow a permanent food truck (PID 277-183). 
Ms. Richardson presented an application for a not-applicable decision to install a permanent food 
truck at Tuckerman Brewing Company.  
 
Chair asked for board comment; there was none.  Chair asked for public comment; there was none.  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted this request meets the proposed food truck ordinance. The Board agreed to 
allow for a permanent food truck, instead of requiring them to return after the ordinance is 
presented to the voters.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, that the Planning Board determined 
that based on the provisions of §110-4. A.(5) regarding applicability, a permanent food 
truck is not subject to a Full Site Plan Review because it has been demonstrated that the 
change of use and/or physical changes to the site are insignificant relative to the existing 
development. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
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PUBLIC HEARING – ZONING AMENDMENTS PROPOSED BY THE PLANNING 
BOARD 
 
§190-28 – Wetland and Watershed Protection Overlay District – The purpose of this 
amendment is for the inclusion of Low-Impact Development stormwater controls and expansion 
of the buffer to 250 feet from the edge of wetlands. 
 
Mr. O'Connor noted there have been no changes to this amendment since the Board's last 
discussion.  Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  Chair Colbath opened the 
public hearing at 6:05 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  Robin Rocco, 2898 White Mountain Highway, said this 
is an important topic to consider, in light of the current state of the climate and the frequent 
occurrence of 50- and 100-year floods.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 6:06 p.m.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to post §190-28, Wetland and 
Watershed Protection Overlay District, to the warrant. Chair Colbath asked for Board 
comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
§190-13.K.(11); §190-14.K.(11); §190-24.K.(11); and §190-31 – Kennels – The purpose of this 
amendment is to add the definition of Kennel and to include restrictions to limit potential noise 
for abutting property owners.  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted there have been no changes to this amendment since the Board's last 
discussion.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  Chair Colbath opened the public hearing 
at 6:07 p.m.  Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none.  Chair Colbath closed 
public comment at 6:07 p.m.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to post §190-13.K.(11); §190-
14.K.(11); §190-24.K.(11); and §190-31, Kennels, to the warrant. Chair Colbath asked for 
Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
§190-17; §190-18; §190-19; §190-20; §190-22; and §190-23 – Outdoor Dining – The purpose 
of this amendment is to add the definition of Outdoor Dining Establishment and permit outdoor 
dining accessory to an approved restaurant use.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Chair Colbath opened the public hearing 
at 6:08 p.m.  Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none.  Chair Colbath closed 
public comment at 6:08 p.m.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to post §190-17; §190-18; §190-19; §190-
20; §190-22; and §190-23, Outdoor Dining, to the warrant. Chair Colbath asked for Board 
comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
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§196 – Public Art – The purpose of this amendment is to create a Public Art Ordinance that 
addresses the installation of murals and also permits other art visible to the public on commercial 
and public property such as sculptures, street art, or other types of permanent art work.  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted while this ordinance offers guidelines, it does not regulate content.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Chair Colbath opened the public hearing 
at 6:09 p.m. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  Larry Martin asked if the Board would decide on the 
mural content. Mr. O'Connor reiterated the Board does not regulate content. They will decide if a 
mural meets architectural standards for commercial buildings, is not a nuisance, and does not 
detract from the community. He clarified this ordinance is designed to delineate between signs and 
murals.  
 
Chair Colbath referred to a letter submitted by Rob Barsamian that was received immediately 
before the meeting. He noted the need for such materials to be submitted in a timely fashion. Mr. 
O’Connor gave an overview of the letter.  
 
Larry Martin noted his concern regarding a color being used as advertising and bypassing 
architectural guidelines. Mr. O'Connor reiterated this ordinance addresses anything commercial in 
nature and that the Board will review each mural for architectural standards.  
 
Tom Eastman of Center Conway asked how this ordinance would affect existing murals. Mr. 
O'Connor noted existing murals are subject to the regulations that were in place when they were 
approved.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment at 6:18 p.m.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hounsell, to post §196, Public Art, to the 
warrant. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
ROBERT NELSON (FILE #S24-02) – 2-LOT SUBDIVISION REVIEW (PID 288-20) 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Chair Colbath, to accept the application of Robert 
Nelson for a subdivision review as complete with the Staff report. Chair Colbath asked for 
Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Josh McAllister of HEB Engineers appeared before the Board. He presented an application to 
subdivide 58.52 acres into two lots and to extend Deer Path Lane. Special exceptions were 
requested for driveway access and to extend Deer Path Lane. Deer Path Lane will be reconstructed 
to Town standards. He reviewed the pending permits and waiver.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment; there was none. 
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Mr. McAllister read a waiver request for §130-36.A, Street Trees. Mr. Porter made a motion, 
seconded by Mr. Barbin, to grant the waiver for §130-36.A. Chair Colbath asked for Board 
comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Whitelaw reviewed the proposed conditions of approval.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to conditionally approve the 2-lot 
subdivision for Robert Nelson conditionally upon Town Engineer approval; NHDOT 
Driveway permit and indicating permit number on plan; NHDES Subdivision approval and 
indicating approval number on plan; NHDES Wetlands permit and indicating permit 
number on plan; submitting copies of all existing easements and deed restrictions; 
submitting an existing conditions plan to be included in the plan set and renumbering the 
sheets accordingly; adding a supplemental plan list to sheet 2 [V1.11]; revising the waivers 
granted table; submitting four copies of revised plans with original stamps and signatures; 
submitting a Mylar for recording; submitting a cost estimate for site improvements to be 
approved by the Town; $200 for site inspections; a performance guarantee for all on-site 
improvements; a performance guarantee for all off-site improvements [if necessary]; when 
the conditions have been met, the plans can be signed out-of-session; and this conditional 
approval will expire on August 8, 2024. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was 
none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
RIVER RUN COMPANY, LLC (FILE #FR23-08 & #S23-09) – CONCURRENT FULL SITE 
PLAN AND UNIT SUBDIVISION REVIEW CONTINUED (PID 215-9 & 11) 
 
Sheila Duane of River Run Company, LLC appeared before the Board. This is an application to 
construct 52 residential dwelling units and the continued use of the Nereledge Inn consisting of 12 
dorm-style rooms and one apartment with associated infrastructure, and create a 42-unit residential 
subdivision at 94 & 130 River Road, North Conway. This hearing was continued from August 10, 
2023, and September 14, 2023. 
 
Ms. Duane asked for a continuance to June 2024, due to changes in the management of the 
company and time restrictions.  
 
Mr. O'Connor said this development has impacts to the flood plain. He noted the Town prefers the 
application be resubmitted to allow the Town Engineer adequate time for review and to notify 
abutters. The Board discussed the implications of continuing the current application versus 
submitting a new application. Mr. O'Connor noted special exceptions required by this project will 
soon expire as well.  
 
Mr. Hounsell expressed his concern that this project poses a threat to the watershed. He is not in 
favor of the project and not in favor of continuing the site plan review.  
 
Ms. Byers made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hounsell, to not continue and when they reapply, 
the fees are carried over; the only fees they would have to pay would be for noticing abutters. 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
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Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hounsell, that the River Run Company, LLC 
application for a Concurrent Site Plan and Unit Subdivision review is not complete. Chair 
Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously.  
 

BARNES DEVELOPMENT, LLC (FILE #FR23-11 & S23-16) – CONCURRENT FULL 
SITE PLAN AND 31-UNIT SUBDIVISION REVIEW CONTINUED (PID 235-82) 
 

Mark Lucy of Horizons Engineering appeared before the Board representing Barnes Development, 
LLC. This is an application to construct 10 residential rental apartments and 30 residential 
condominium townhouses with associated infrastructure, and create a 31-unit residential 
subdivision on Puddin Pond Drive, North Conway (PID 235-82). This hearing was continued from 
September 14, 2023. 
 
Mr. O'Connor said Staff recommends this application be considered as complete and reviewed the 
two waiver requests. He noted they are requesting the use of alternative parking standards.  
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Mr. Porter, to accept the application of Barnes 
Development, LLC for a Concurrent Site Plan and 31-Unit Subdivision Review as complete 
with the Staff report. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried, 
with Mr. Hounsell being present.  
 
Mr. Lucy reviewed the site plan criteria of the proposed project. He noted the apartments will be 
deed restricted as long-term rentals.   
 
He described two relic stockpiles that are not allowed within the 100-foot buffer, so these 
stockpiles will be removed and a vegetative buffer created. Chair Colbath questioned removing 
large, viable trees to achieve this. The Board suggested installing a berm with plantings to mitigate 
the impact of the buildings at the edge of the 100-foot buffer and Mr. Lucy agreed this could be 
done.  
 
The Board discussed the potential danger of housing units being placed along the snowmobile 
easement and Ms. Grant suggested installing fencing to delineate the backyards along the 
easement. She also suggested installing signage on the easement at both ends of the property. The 
Board discussed speed limits on the snowmobile trail and Mr. Martin explained the state limits.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment. Mr. Hounsell expressed his concern regarding the visual 
impact of this project from the Parkway. He said this project represents a rude disregard for the 
desires of the people of the Town regarding protecting the Parkway. Mr. Lucy noted the existing 
100-foot buffer and that the project meets Town regulations. He said this project provides housing, 
which the Town needs.  
 
The Board discussed the proximity of the buildings to the snowmobile easement and whether this 
could be an issue. Mr. Lucy suggested expanding the easement.  
 
Mr. Hounsell suggested constructing the apartment building first, and Mr. Lucy explained the 
phasing plan his client has worked on with Mr. O'Connor. Mr. O'Connor requested submission of 
the phasing plan. The Board discussed the need for affordable housing, and expressed frustration 
that this project does not meet this need.  
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Mr. Barbin expressed concern over applications being submitted before the new ordinances 
regarding watershed and Parkway protection take effect.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  Larry Martin reviewed how the snowmobile easement 
was established. He also explained the source and content of the relic stockpiles and suggested test 
pits to determine what is underground at this location. Mr. Lucy said the piles Mr. Martin is 
referring to were removed last year and that test pits have been performed.  
 
Mr. Hounsell asked if a wall could be required to block the project from the Parkway. Mr. 
O'Connor clarified screening can be required, which is usually vegetative.  
 
Mr. Lucy agreed to return to the Board with site cross-sections, including building elevations, from 
the North-South Road, which will help determine how high the berms should be.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment.  Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to 
continue the site plan review until April 11, 2024, with new information due by March 12, 
2024. Motion carried, with Mr. Hounsell voting in the negative.  
 
The Board took a brief recess.  
 
CONWAY POKER ROOM AND CASINO, LLC (FILE #FR23-12) – FULL SITE PLAN 
REVIEW CONTINUED (PID 265-147) 
 
Attorney John Cronin and Brian Pratt of Fuss and O’Neil appeared before the Board. Stefan 
Huba, Tiffany Eddy, and Dick Anagnost were in attendance. This is an application to change the 
use from a grocery store to an 11,836 square foot restaurant/bar with accessory charitable 
gaming at 234 White Mountain Highway, Conway. This hearing was continued from December 
14, 2023. Paul DegliAngeli, Deputy Town Manager, was also in attendance.  
 
Mr. O'Connor noted the application was complete. As there is no zoning in place that directly 
regulates gaming, he noted the Board must comply with site plan regulations in an attempt to 
reduce any impacts to the community. This is an existing non-conforming use, with several 
waivers requested.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to accept the application of Conway 
Poker Room and Casino, LLC for a full site plan review as complete with the Staff report. 
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment. Mr. Hounsell presented a testimony (see attached).  
 
Motion carried 4-3-0, with Mr. Hounsell, Mr. Corbett, and Mr. Barbin voting in 
opposition, and Ms. Byers, Mr. Porter, Ms. Grant, and Chair Colbath voting in favor.  
 
Mr. Cronin disagreed with some of Mr. Hounsell's comments and requested his testimony be 
entered into the record as an exhibit, which was done. Mr. Cronin requested that Mr. Hounsell 
recuse himself from the discussion and cited his reasons. Mr. Hounsell refused to step down. He 
said he had no moral objection to the project, but a legal objection. Mr. Cronin and Mr. Hounsell 
had a spirited discussion about Mr. Hounsell's comments.  
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Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, that the Board ask Mr. Hounsell to recuse 
himself for this application. Chair Colbath asked for discussion. Mr. Hounsell said he will not 
recuse himself and Mr. Porter acknowledged the Board cannot compel a member to recuse 
themselves. Motion was defeated, with Mr. Hounsell voting present.  
 
Mr. Cronin said Section 110 of the site plan regulations applies to preexisting buildings and this 
case is not one of them. It is their contention that the Board does not have jurisdiction for site plan 
review. They are appearing with the reservation of rights and in a spirit of cooperation to present 
the plan and engineering work that has been done by Mr. Pratt. He said a zoning determination has 
been made in accordance with the Town's regulations, so this is not relevant for discussion at this 
time.  
 
Mr. Pratt reviewed the plan to convert a former grocery store to a restaurant with accessory 
charitable gaming. He noted the proposed changes in parking and increased greenspace. He 
explained how they are addressing some of the concerns of the abutter with screening and curb 
cuts. They have conditional approval for a DOT permit and that a trip generation analysis showed 
a reduction in total trips. He also described the proposed septic system and stormwater treatment 
plan. They will install one propane tank to eliminate the existing numerous propane tanks.  
 
Mr. Pratt reviewed the waiver requests regarding number of driveways, greenspace, and number 
of trees. He thanked Mr. O'Connor for his help on this project.  
 
Mr. Cronin noted a number of letters of support have been received and have been shared with 
Staff.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment. The Board acknowledged the efforts to improve this site, 
including driveway access, greenspace, and parking. Mr. Porter asked about installing dark sky-
compliant lighting and Mr. Pratt confirmed this is being done. Ms. Grant suggested reducing the 
number of proposed parking spaces, which Mr. Pratt said they have already done.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  Larry Martin pointed out potential changes to resolve 
truck access issues. He asked about the proposed location of the propane tank.  
 
Julie Bufford, abutter, asked if anything could be done about trucks waiting to unload blocking 
East Side Road. She expressed her concern about traffic and accidents, as this business will operate 
365 days/year. She asked if the dumpsters and trash receptacles could be bearproof, due to previous 
issues with trash. She asked about planned security to control the potential increased noise and 
disruptive behavior.  
 
Mr. O'Connor said the police chief will review the safety and security plan and anything he notes 
can be included as a condition of approval.  
 
Mr. Anagnost complimented Mr. Hounsell on being an honorable man. He noted Towns are happy 
with his projects. He said there will be security onsite during operating hours and they will be 
instructed to ensure there are no issues with truck access. He said the trash issues are being 
addressed. He added he has not experienced issues with disruptive behavior at other locations. 
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Mr. Hounsell noted the potential impact on the Town budget due to the need for increased police 
services as a result of this operation. Chair Colbath asked for clarification regarding the hours of 
business; Mr. Anagnost said they set hours of operation as allowed, but these are customer driven. 
 
Shawn Bergeron of Bergeron Technical Services, representing abutter Rebecca Mulkern, noted he 
appealed this project a year ago and most of the issues have been addressed. He reviewed these 
issues, including installing fencing and a vegetative barrier along the East Side Road, closing the 
curb cut that aligns with the abutter's driveway, improving the dumpster enclosures, painting the 
rear of the building, and removing excess equipment.  
 
Mr. Pratt read a waiver request for §110-20.C. Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Mr. 
Hounsell, to grant the waiver for §110-20.C. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was 
none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Pratt read a waiver request for §130-29.B. Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. 
Porter, to grant the waiver for §130-29.B. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was 
none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Pratt read a waiver request for §110-29.D. Mr. Hounsell made a motion, seconded by Mr. 
Barbin, to grant the waiver for §110-29.D. Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was 
none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Grant made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to accept the alternate parking standard. 
Chair Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. O'Connor noted the concerns of the community reflect the need of this change in use to come 
before the Planning Board as a site plan. He said the applicant has done a wonderful job of 
improving the site and limiting the impacts to the property.  
 
Chair Colbath closed public comment. 
 
Ms. Whitelaw reviewed the proposed conditions of approval.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to conditionally approve the full site 
plan for Conway Poker Room and Casino, LLC conditionally upon Town Engineer 
approval; Conway Village Fire Chief approval; Conway Village Fire District water and 
sewer approval; Conway Police Chief approval; indicating NHDOT Driveway Permit on 
plans; updating Waivers Granted table [if necessary]; submitting a landscaping maintenance 
document to be recorded indicating the responsibilities to maintain all landscaping located 
within the public right-of-way. The document must state the vegetation shall be replaced if 
dead, in poor health, determined to interfere with overhead power lines, or at the discretion 
of the Town of Conway and indicate book and page on the plans; indicating on the plans that 
all existing and proposed rooftop mechanical equipment be screened from any public rights-
of-ways; submitting four copies of revised plans with original stamps and signatures; 
submitting $295 for applicable application fees; submitting $200 for inspection fees; 
submitting a construction cost estimate for all on- and off-site improvements to be approved 
by the Town; a performance guarantee for all on-site improvements; a performance 
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guarantee for all off-site improvements, if necessary; when the conditions have been met, the 
plans can be signed out-of-session; this conditional approval will expire on August 8, 2024; 
and conditions subsequent to final approval, substantial completion of proposed application 
shall take place within twenty-four months of Planning Board approval to include all 
landscape improvements and connection to public sewer; the gaming floor shall not exceed 
6,000 square feet without additional Site Plan approval; and at the discretion of the Police 
Chief, reasonable safety accommodations shall be made to the structure or planned 
operations prior to issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy. Chair Colbath asked for Board 
comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
RGMZ MOUNTAIN VALLEY TRUST, LLC (FILE #CR24-03) – CONCEPTUAL 
REVIEW (PID 246-38) 
 
Casey Birch of Solli Engineering appeared before the Board for a conceptual review to expand the 
outdoor display areas, provide additional storage areas associated with Lowe’s, and provide two 
permanent food truck locations.  
 
Mr. Birch reviewed the current situation on the property and the proposed changes, and asked for 
suggestions. The Board discussed the proposed changes, noting the importance of making the 
building and the screening visually appealing. They noted the food trucks should be located closer 
to the building for safety purposes. The Board discussed the number of parking spaces and if this 
could be reduced. Mr. O'Connor noted that pedestrian safety is one of their main concerns. The 
Board discussed adding greenspace, installing temporary bollards, blocking entrances, and 
creating pedestrian-friendly areas to control vehicle access.  
 
Chair Colbath asked for public comment.  
 
Larry Martin complimented Ms. Byers and Ms. Grant on their emphasis on adding greenspace and 
noted the importance of this.  
 
Mr. Birch thanked the Board for their time and input.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS CONTINUED 
 
Walmart Real Estate Business Trust (File #NA24-03)  
Edward Danza of Massa Multimedia Architects appeared before the Board. This is a request to 
change the color scheme of the building that is not consistent with the 1995 approval at 46 North 
South Road, Conway (PID 246-62).  
 
Mr. Porter said the building was approved architecturally and color-wise to blend into the Valley. 
He said the Board attempts to hold businesses to the same standards.  
 
Mr. Danza explained that Walmart is in the process of re-imaging stores. This proposal is to paint 
the existing exterior materials shades of gray. He said the blue color in certain locations is 
considered a wayfinding aspect for customers. They propose replacement of three non-illuminated 
signs, which will reduce the overall size of the signage. The Board noted signage is under the 
jurisdiction of zoning.  
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Chair Colbath asked for public comment. 
 
Larry Martin reviewed the history of establishing the current colors of this building. He noted 
Walmart doesn't need a sign to be found. He questioned why this proposal was being presented 
and asked the Board to deny this request. He said snow removal should be improved. He also asked 
about greenspace.  
 
Mr. Danza said he can change the blue to a shade of gray, if the Board requires this.  
 
Chair Colbath noted his concern regarding Walmart spending money on this issue. He said this 
request is disingenuous to former Boards and the time they put into making these decisions. Ms. 
Grant said deviating from the agreed-upon colors might set a precedent.  
 
Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by Ms. Grant, that the Planning Board determined 
that based on the provisions of §110-4. A.(5), regarding applicability, that changing the 
color scheme of the building that is not consistent with the 1995 approval is subject to a 
Full Site Plan Review because it has been demonstrated that the change of use and/or 
physical changes to the site are significant relative to the existing development. Chair 
Colbath asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Frenette Living Trust - Lot merger (PID 203-124 & 125): 
Ms. Grant made a motion, seconded by Ms. Byers, to accept the lot merger. Chair Colbath 
asked for Board comment; there was none. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Infrastructure Review Ad-Hoc Committee Update 
Mr. Corbett reported there has been no meeting. 
 
Selectmen’s Report 
Mr. Porter apologized for his outburst to Mr. Lucy regarding Mr. Barsamian's project. He 
explained his frustration with developers saying they support providing affordable housing, yet do 
not do so.  
 
Issues for Consideration 
Mr. Hounsell suggested the Board should consider a bunk house.  
 
Mr. Hounsell read a letter resigning his position on the Planning Board effective immediately.  
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to accept the resignation of Mark 
Hounsell with regret.  
 
Mr. O'Connor acknowledged Mr. Hounsell and the work and commitment he has put into the 
Board. He appreciates what Mr. Hounsell has taught him and the time he has spent with him. He 
acknowledged Mr. Hounsell's many years of excellent and lively service to the community that 
are appreciated, and said it has been an honor to share the room with him. He thanked him and 
wished him a happy birthday.  
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Chair Colbath thanked Mr. Hounsell for his time on the Board and said he has grown in his position 
from Mr. Hounsell's presence on the Board.  
 
Mr. Hounsell commended the Board members for the work they do and the direction they are 
leading the Town. He has appreciated the opportunity to serve the community. He stressed the 
importance of protecting the Town's water, including the river. He said he hoped Ted Phillips will 
run for the position and offered his support. He expressed his admiration for each Board and Staff 
member individually. 
 
Motion carried, with Chair Colbath voting in the negative and Mr. Hounsell not voting.  
 
Chair Colbath made a motion, seconded by Mr. Barbin, to accept Mr. Hounsell as an 
alternate Board member until April 9, 2024. Motion carried, with Mr. Hounsell not voting.  
 
Media Questions 
Tom Eastman of the Conway Daily Sun thanked Mr. Hounsell for his love of and commitment to 
the Town. He said he appreciated Mr. Hounsell's availability to the Press. He said he was present 
during the original Walmart discussions, and appreciated the efforts of that Board.  
 
He asked if the Board members had comments on the physical improvement of the casino project. 
Mr. Hounsell reviewed the process the Board went through with this project. He noted the state is 
going to allow host communities to receive additional revenue. He reiterated that his was never a 
moral argument. He noted the clientele will differ from the current tourists and might require 
additional police services.  
 
Chair Colbath said he does not appreciate the position the state has put the Board in, and that the 
state cares more about revenue than the will of the citizens.  
 
Ms. Byers said it is disturbing to repeatedly have members of state leadership and legislators say 
that New Hampshire is a place about local control, then consistently pass legislation or policies 
that are in direct conflict with this, while appearing in front of the Town and stating they have local 
control.  
 
Mr. Corbett said you hear lots about local control until the locals try to take control.  
 
Mr. Porter said it is good that the site is being cleaned up, but it is frustrating when lawyers dictate 
what can and cannot be done. He noted his personal opinion is that gambling is not good for the 
area.  
 
Ms. Grant said while the site will be improved, the use is problematic.  
 
Mr. Barbin said while the site will be improved, the voters of Conway have voted down gambling. 
He wished the voters could have had an opportunity to have a say on this topic.  
 
Meeting was adjourned at 10:06 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, Beth Hanggeli 














































